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Sleep-Ins and National Living Wage (NLW) 

 

 

Social Care Committee has been kept up to date with this issue over the last 2 years and has 

recommended that this update comes to Finance Committee because action is now being 

taken and a decision regarding previous years needs to be made. 

It has been established through recent cases (Mencap tribunal most recently) that staff who 

do sleep-ins should be paid NMW on the basis that they are unable to leave the site. Whilst 

VODG (of which we are members) is lobbying hard to get government to understand the 

financial implications that this ruling would have on the sector (an extra cost of £100m 

estimate pa), the HMRC has apparently gone into 5 care provider organisations in the last 

few months seeking up to 4 years of records of their sleep-ins and payments of those sleep-

ins. We know that the current system of paying a flat rate as we do (£32.83 per night at The 

Grange per sleep-in) leaves us exposed. So, even though our risk of a disgruntled employee 

taking The Grange to employment tribunal for not paying NMW for sleep-ins is highly 

unlikely in our case, the risk of HMRC wanting to do an inspection is increasing as they seem 

to have stepped it up recently, and they have the ability of back charging up to 6 years. 

One way of being HMRC-compliant is to pay ‘top-ups’ to staff who do sleep-ins. The 

calculation to see whether someone would warrant a ‘top-up’ takes into account their 

contracted hours and any overtime worked in that month as well. Because we pay quite 

generously above NLW (which we apply rather than NMW), it is possible for a staff member 

to be able to do between 4 and 6 sleep-ins per month without us needing to top-up their 

payment. If, however, they do more sleep-ins and no overtime, then we would need to top-

up their payment for those sleep-ins, for example. 

There is no question that we have to use this approach to be compliant, so we have 

instigated the steps to make top-ups from April 2016 in our December payroll and monthly 

or quarterly from then. The decision was easier because the sums involved are relatively low 

in order for us to be compliant and negate the risk of being fined by HMRC (approx. £1800 

pa based on our first 6 months data for this year). 

We will have to budget for top-ups in the 2017-18 operating costs. We hope that VODG will 

get somewhere with arguing for an hourly ‘sleep-in rate’ which is lower than the NMW 

hourly rate, however this step will protect us in the meantime from tribunals as well as 

HMRC inspections. 
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The question for Finance Committee is whether Trustees feel it is sufficient for us to 

retrospectively pay top-ups from April this year, or whether you wish us to work back over 

previous years as well. The following table might help inform the discussion on this: 

To pay retrospectively 
beyond just this 
financial year – 
advantages 

To pay retrospectively 
beyond just this 
financial year – 
disadvantages 

To pay just this 
financial year – 
advantages 

To pay just this 
financial year - 
disadvantages 

If HMRC did inspect 
our approach to sleep-
in payments, then we 
have the evidence to 
show that we have 
paid above NLW for 
every hour worked 
(including those slept) 

It will cost us possibly 
£2k pa (if similar to 
2016) 

Relatively cheap step 
in order to achieve 
compliance from 
hereon in (£1800 pa) – 
although rising NLW 
rates will create more 
challenges in future 
years 

Illustrates compliance 
from April 2016, 
however we have not 
address previous 
years so would still be 
exposed on an 
inspection by HMRC 

Our past records 
would be ready to 
show in event of an 
inspection 

Time needed for 
Andrew to work 
through previous 
years 

Shows willing to get it 
right from 2016 – 
might help in an 
inspection 

Staff who leave or left 
under a cloud may 
decide that it’s worth 
chasing us under 
tribunal for previous 
years 

 Patchy records might 
mean incomplete 
work 

If we did get 
inspected, we would 
know that the 
amounts are not 
hugely significant 

 

 Retrospective 
payments crossing 
previous tax years for 
individual employees 
possibly causing 
problems for their 
tax? 

A payment in this 
financial year would 
limit the risk of an 
employee claiming 
unlawful deduction at 
ET as the employee 
has 3 months, less 1 
day to make a claim 
from when the 
payment was due. 

 

 

Communicating the implementation of the top-up approach needs to be made to the 

relevant care and support staff and we have a very simple example of the message sent out 

by another provider earlier this year which we will use as a template for this. The intention 

is to issue this communication first week of December so that everybody is clear about our 

approach and compliance.  


